PAGE  
- 4 -

[image: image1.wmf] 

 

 

PERMANENT COUNCIL

 

OEA/Ser.G

CP/SA.1791/11

18 February 2011

Original: Spanish
Record of the regular meeting held on February 18, 2011

CP/ACTA 1791/11

The regular meeting of the Permanent Council was conducted under the chairmanship of Ambassador Carmen Lomellin, Permanent Representative of United States to the Organization of American States (OAS), and opened at 10:35 a.m.

1. Adoption of the order of business


The Permanent Council adopted without amendment the order of business (CP/OD-1791/11 rev. 1).
· Commemoration of the Day of the Women of the Americas

The Chair of the Permanent Council noted that February 18 marked the Day of the Women of the Americas.  Ambassador Lomellin referred to the commemoration, indicating that this was a propitious day for the member states to commit their efforts to continue working for gender equity in the societies of the Americas.
· Welcome to the Permanent Representative of Suriname

On behalf of the members of the Permanent Council, the Chair cordially welcomed Ambassador Subhas Chandra Mungra, Permanent Representative of Suriname.  Ambassador Subhas Mungra shared her initial impressions regarding the agenda of the Organization.
The representatives of Peru–on behalf of the ALADI group member states, Grenada–on behalf of the CARICOM member states, Guatemala, Canada, and United States conveyed greetings to Ambassador Subhas Chandra Mungra. 

The Chair of the Permanent Council recognized the presence of the new Permanent Representative of Saint Kitts and Nevis, Ambassador Jacinth Lorna Henry-Martin.
2.
Presentation of an oral report on the OAS Electoral Observation Mission in Peru
Senator Miguel Abdón Saguier, Chief of the OAS Electoral Observation Mission in Peru, gave a report on the regional and municipal elections and the National Housing Fund referendum held on October 3, 2010. 

The representatives of Peru, Paraguay, and Saint Lucia expressed appreciation for the report presented by Senator Saguier and the work of the OAS in support of electoral processes in the Hemisphere.  The Secretary General expressed appreciation to Senator Saguier for the successful Electoral Observation Mission in Peru and mentioned that the political intent of the people of Peru was leading to electoral processes whose quality continued to improve.


The Permanent Council took note of the report presented and thanked Senator Miguel Abdón Saguier and his team for the work done in Peru.

3.
Electoral situation in Haiti
Ambassador Colin Granderson, Chief of the Joint OAS-CARICOM Electoral Observation Mission, presented a report on the first round of presidential and legislative elections process of November 28, 2010, in Haiti. Ambassador Granderson reported on the various difficulties encountered before and during the electoral process in Haiti, especially in its capital.  He indicated that the disorganization and irregularities observed had created a sense of fraud that had led a majority of the presidential candidates to seek the cancellation of the elections. He indicated that, in these circumstances, the international community and the private sector in Haiti had played an important part in preventing the cancellation of the electoral process.

Ambassador Granderson reported that the Joint OAS-CARICOM Electoral Observation Mission had made public its evaluation of the electoral process, concluding that although serious deficiencies had been noted, the electoral process had been valid.  Ambassador Granderson noted that the second electoral round would take place on March 20, 2011. 

The OAS Secretary for Legal Affairs, Mr. Jean Michel Arrighi, presented a report on the work of the OAS Mission of Legal Experts, conducted to provide support in connection with the dispute that had arisen with regard to the presidential election process of November 28, 2010, in the Republic of Haiti (CP/doc.4533/11).  Mr. Arrighi explained that the Mission of Legal Experts had been conducted in the framework of an agreement signed by the OAS General Secretariat, the Haitian Government, and the Provisional Electoral Council.  Mr. Arrighi referred mainly to three challenges, one presented by candidate Jude Célestin, another by candidate Michel Martelly, and the third by candidate Charles Henry Backer. 

Mr. Arrighi concluded by referring to the results issued by the Provisional Electoral Council on February 3, which recognized that candidates Manigat and Martelly had moved to the second electoral round.
The Permanent Representative of Haiti, Ambassador Duly Brutus, expressed his appreciation to the Joint Electoral Mission, the Mission of Legal Experts, the OAS, and the Group of Friends of Haiti for their efforts on behalf of the electoral process in Haiti.  The representatives of Grenada–on behalf of the CARICOM member states, Mexico, Chile, Dominica, Brazil, Guatemala, Canada, Peru, United States, Uruguay, Santa Lucia, and Barbados expressed views regarding the two reports presented on the situation in Haiti.  They also recognized the efforts of the OAS Secretary General and OAS Assistant Secretary General.

The Permanent Council took note of the reports presented.

4.
Draft resolution:  Initiative for Strengthening the Inter-American Human Rights System


The Chair of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs (CAJP), Ambassador Hugo de Zela, Permanent Representative of Peru to the OAS, presented the draft resolution: “Initiative for Strengthening the Inter-American Human Rights System” (CP/CAJP-2924/10 rev. 5), prepared by the CAJP in conjunction with the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights and the Inter-American Court of Human Rights. 


The representatives of Guatemala, Canada, Mexico, Argentina, Brazil, Dominican Republic, and Peru indicated their support for the aforesaid draft resolution.

The Permanent Council approved the draft resolution, which was subsequently published as resolution CP/RES. 981 (1791/11).

5.
Report of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs on the Transfer of the Department of Legal Services to the Chapter Corresponding to the Office of the Secretary General in the Program-Budget of the Regular Fund for 2011 (CP/CAAP-3091/11)


The Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs, Ambassador Virgilio Alcántara, Permanent Representative of Dominican Republic, reported on the item regarding the transfer of the Department of Legal Services to the chapter corresponding to the Office of the Secretary General.

In accordance with the provisions of Article 104 of the General Standards to Govern the Operations of the General Secretariat, the Permanent Council approved the transfer of the Department of Legal Services to the chapter corresponding to the Office of the Secretary General in the program-budget of the Organization for 2011.

6.
Guide to Recommendations and Suggestions to Systematize Draft Resolutions for Consideration by the General Assembly (CP/CAJP-2930/11 rev. 1 corr. 1)

The Chair of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs (CAJP), Ambassador Hugo de Zela, Permanent Representative of Peru to the OAS, presented a Guide to Recommendations and Suggestions to Systematize Draft Resolutions for Consideration by the General Assembly during its sessions. With this Guide, Ambassador de Zela explained, the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs sought to contribute to improving the work of the OAS.

The Permanent Representative of Guatemala indicated that its delegation was taking note of the suggestion presented by the CAJP. The representatives of Mexico and United States indicated their endorsement of and support for the CAJP initiative in seeking to improve the processes of the Permanent Council.

The Permanent Council took note of the Guide proposed by the CAJP to systematize draft resolutions and forwarded it to its permanent committees and to the Inter-American Council for Integral Development so that its recommendations and suggestions would be taken into account in the preparations for the upcoming General Assembly session. 

7. 
Results of the Thirty-Fifth Assembly of Delegates of the Inter-American Commission of Women. Request by the Permanent Mission of Mexico (CP/INF. 6195/11)

Ambassador Gustavo Albin, Permanent Representative of Mexico to the OAS, presented the results of the Thirty-Fifth Assembly of Delegates of the Inter-American Commission of Women, held in Mexico, in November 2010.

The representatives of Chile, Uruguay, Canada, Peru, and United States referred to the results of the Thirty-Fifth Assembly of Delegates of the CIM.

The Permanent Council took note of the results of the meeting and congratulated the Inter-American Commission of Women on the work done.
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8.
Other business

· Ambassador Allan Culham, Permanent Representative of Canada to the OAS, conveyed the wish of his mission to celebrate Francophonie Day at OAS headquarters with the francophone countries of the region.  Ambassador Culham also referred to the Secretary General’s February 10, 2011 press release regarding the hunger strike some individuals had begun in front of OAS offices in Caracas, Venezuela. The Secretary General addressed the concerns in that regard. The representatives of Venezuela, Nicaragua, and United States expressed views in that connection.

· Ambassador Jacinth Henry-Martin, Permanent Representative of Saint Kitts and Nevis, expressed appreciation for the welcome received in the OAS.

There being no other business, at 2:03 p.m., the meeting was declared closed.
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